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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 28th November 2016 at 19:00 at the 

Memorial Hall, Links Avenue, Brundall

	Present :


Chairman: Cllr John Warne

Vice-Chairman: Cllr John Philp

Cllr G Nurden, Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr K Wilkins,  

Cllr G Buckley, Cllr I S Walters, Cllr P Taylor, Cllr JJ Warns, Cllr R Price

Parish Clerk: S Smyth

17 members of the public



	

	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman, advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.

The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2016-0212

	Apologies for Absence 
None
	

	2016-0213

	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable or Non Disclosable Pecuniary Interests 
Cllr Buckley DPI (payments schedule)
Cllr Nurden NDPI (Planning items as he is on Broadland Planning Committee)
	

	2016-0214
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

It was resolved by a majority decision that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 24th October 2016 be approved.
	

	2016-0215

	Actions from the Minutes
2016-0204 Community Resilience, Clerk is still working through the tasks set.
2016-0205 Cluster Meeting, Clerk intends to set the Agenda in good time and publicise the event to a wide range of parish and town Councillors

2016-0206 – The Clerk tried to order the dog poo station but they are out of stock
	

	2016-0216
	Public Participation (17 Members of the Public present)

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to adjourn the Meeting for Public Participation.

Andrew Proctor gave his County Councillor and District Councillor reports.
The devolution agreements were disappointing as it meant 18 months of hard work failed.

The Autumn Statement was issued and the housing infrastructure initiative resulted in a white paper  for new housing to be prepared. The business rate relief will be good for businesses. The Greater Norwich Local Plan (GNLP) is required to be completed by 2020. Anyone worried about the Call for Sites should not think that all those site nominated will be definite for housing sites, they will not.  Only those deliverable will be passed.BDC have sold 12 out of 14 houses they built and the profits have been reinvested.

Norfolk CC Children’s Services is losing its Director and it is hoped to bring improvements to the Service soon. Adult Social Services is demand led and so it has to find some ways of making savings. 
Nicola Millbank spoke about the Quantum Land planning application (not yet submitted). She urged the Council to note the 1400 signatures and 200 comments on Facebook. They must take note of the overburden on schools and the medical centre and the potential loss of green space. The village, she says, wants the Council to obtain the whole site for recreation. She said that if a CPO were to be sought then BDC will support it. If funding is needed then she says a crowd fund can be set up to raise money. Cllr Nurden asked her why the petition is only against Quantum Land and not the planning application for Broom Boats land at Berryfields for 195 houses which is more. She acknowledged that the petition was only for the land east of Brundall Memorial Hall but it is important as well.

Greg Chandler spoke about Brundall Countryside Park. The thistles had been completely cut down now and the park is visually improved. Comments received were mostly positive. Mike Hammond had managed to get the Park 4000 purple4polio crocuses and these have now been planted in the Park. He thanked the Community Payback Team for their work and for work down at the allotment site too. He had walked the Low Farm Wood areas with the Clerk and the Leader of the CPT to establish a work schedule for early 2017.
The Meeting was reconvened.
	Chairman/

Parish Clerk

	2016-0217
	Chairman’s report

I am sure I am not alone in wondering where the year has gone, Thursday marks the first day of December and the last month of 2016. Maybe I’m getting older but it seems to go quick now.

In Brundall we are fortunate to have a very loyal group of volunteers assisting the Council with its endeavours to enhance the quality of village life by the nurture and protection of our sites of natural beauty. I refer to Church Fen, the Country Park and Cremer’s Meadow. Over the past eleven months, tremendous effort has been put into the Country Park and Cremer’s Meadow and with the long established Church Fen, these are places that we as Brundall residents can take great pride in. I do exhort parishioners to consider contacting the respective friends groups with a view to contributing in some small way to continued success of these sites. Any association can benefit by the introduction of new talent and this can complement the existing experience and knowledge of present members. 

Congratulations are in order for the Friends of Cremer’s Meadow and Greg Chandler on their nominations for the 2016 Broadland Community at Heart awards and to Cremer’s Meadow Friends on being the winners of the Environmental Champion of the Year award. For any parishioner who may be considering volunteering to assist any of our groups, this is an excellent example of what a community working together can achieve.

You will recall that last month I made mention of the advantages / disadvantages of looking at the constitution of a Parish Council Estate Management Sub Committee to take responsibility for our land management. I also said It would merit further exploration as to its viability before any draft proposals could be presented to the Council for deliberation. To that end I have so far had a meeting with the Clerk and Cllr. Buckley to put some ideas together. It is my intention to seek the opinion of all Cllrs on this before committing to a formal blueprint.

The Chairman of the Brundall and Blofield Good Neighbour Scheme has made us aware of an initiative called “In Good Company”, a multi- agency scheme to help tackle loneliness in Norfolk and most especially at this time of year. Details can be obtained on the Norfolk.gov web site. Loneliness can destroy a person and more so during these dark winter nights. If you are aware of, or live near a person who you are aware has an isolated existence, please take a few minutes of your time to check they are OK.

Finally, I turn to an incident where significant unauthorised loping of a Sycamore tree on the Country Park occurred and the felled wood taken away. As we are a local government authority, and with the knowledge of Norfolk County Council, this was reported to the Constabulary. Failure to do so by the Parish Council could have created a precedent for any future like occurrence. I have to report that, in the opinion of the Clerk and myself, the Constabulary response was disappointing to say the least. 


	

	2016-0218
	CDROB
Update on the recreation and housing plans on Land East of the Memorial Hall

Cllr Wilkins reported that the issues surrounding the obtaining of the land we need for recreation are complex and the sub group have been attempting to draw all of the information together to achieve our aims.

Berryfields is in private ownership and have a planning application in for determination at the moment. The Land east of Brundall Memorial Hall is to be the subject of an imminent planning application for 170 houses. We are unsure of the status of this application at present. With this land we have been focussing on a plan for recreational development with the help of our agents. This plan is called Option 7b. We have had a refocus. 2 years ago we looked at Berryfields for formal sports recreations and decided that the land east of the Memorial Hall was more suited for informal recreation. On Friday and optimal plan was created for Berryfields for formal recreation with input from the FA. We have opted for an informal site on the land east of the Memorial Hall incorporating an open space village green area, skate park, BMX park,  open style Muga, trim trails etc. We have instructed our consultants to assess it this is achievable, but we think it is. If we lose Berryfields we have some flexibility to revert Option 7b (formal facilities) back to the land east of the Memorial Hall. Having gone through this due and proper process we may go to Broadland DC to invoke a CPO. In essence we would like to develop both sites for recreational develop and to use them fully.

Cllr Price agreed this was a good strategy and that the formal facilities with floodlights and noise would be better placed at Berryfields.He queried the Skate Park element but Cllr Wilkins reiterated that the Council must try to cater for all age ranges and skills.

Cllr Buckley agreed that the skate park was a good idea and Cllr Warns had been talking to some youths playin football in the street at Links Avenue indicating the urgent need for football facilities.
The Chairman concluded by saying that the Council had engaged professional consultants who are planners, architects and have the necessary skills to guide us into the next phase. But this will take time and procedures need to be followed carefully in order to prepare us for a possible CPO scenario.
	

	2016-0219
	Cremers Meadow update
The opening a great success. The scouts manned the car park (which was Graham Long’s land which he made available to us) Frank provided and put up the tent, and all refreshments were provided by Sainsbury’s and the Central England Co-op.  The opening involved a lot of hard work by the Friends but actually came in at no financial cost to the PC.

The donation from the Central England Co-op has resulted already in a new notice board. A seat made from recycled plastic is on order and cycle racks are going to be created from recycling some of the wood from the site. 

It is also nice to see Cremer’s Meadow signposted from the village along with the other highlights Brundall has to offer.

There is a plan to apply to Broadland DC for a 50% grant to replace the gates at the north of the site to match the new wooden gates at the south end. Also to purchase necessary tools including scythes for future maintenance work on the site. The PC’s 50% should come from the budget allocated to Cremer’s – either this financial year or 2017-8.

There is disappointment that the Information Centre has been used inappropriately. It is currently closed and being monitored by Friends. Police notices etc are in place and it looks as if the actions are proving positive. There is an intention to open the Centre again later in the year with only posters etc in place to see if that works.

There is a possibility of being included in a large grant application being constructed by Norfolk CC for a number of sites in Norfolk called “Hidden Broadland”. This could give funding for improvements on the site eg the waterway and possibly accessibility. The writer of the bid, however, is looking at potential match funding from the PC. Once more information is available, I will possibly ask the Council to consider whether it would be willing to use Section 106 funding for this. Alternatively, we will be looking into making our own Lottery application next year.

The Friends are still very active with regular working parties and meetings. The wildlife groups are keeping thorough records of sitings etc and we will be having a page on the Norfolk Wildlife Trust website in the future where we intend storing and sharing this information. It was wonderful that the group was recognised by Broadland in winning a Heart of the Community Award for Environmental Champion.

As we didn’t have the sheep to graze on the meadow this year – a last minute let-down – we had to beg other groups to help us mow and clear the meadow. We were hugely grateful to BADCG and Bure Valley Conservation group who stepped in and helped significantly with the task. Along with the Friends and other volunteers from the village, we managed to cut and clear the whole meadow (last year we managed about 2/3). Again it was VERY HARD WORK but completed in lovely weather with refreshments again provided by the Co-op. We are now fortunate that Bure Valley have included us in their annual schedule at a very low cost so we can organise next year’s cut and clear in a more considered manner.

 It is also hoped that the regular maintenance of pathways etc will be contracted out in the future. The work done by the Garden Guardian, who stepped in at last minutes to mow the paths prior to the opening, has demonstrated that this can be achieved by appropriate machinery. 

 
	

	2016-0220
	Shared Amenity contract with Broadland DC
Councillors had been asked to consider a joint procurement arrangement for streetlighting, grass cutting and open space maintenance of villages. They asked the Clerk to explore this more with Broadland DC before coming to a view.
	Parish Clerk

	2016-0221
	Notice Boards in Brundall
The Clerk and Chairman reported there are 4 possible sites in Brundall where extra Notice boards could be placed. It was decided to prioritise the 2 sites at Berryfields entrance and on Cucumber Lane j/w Holmesdale. The Clerk would write a courtesy letter to no 2 Holmesdale Road. It was resolved to purchase 2 notice boards at £1117.00 each.
	Parish Clerk

	2016-0222
	New Youth intiative in Brundall and surrounding parishes

Cllr Taylor explained that there has been a successful joint youth initiative set up recently called 6YC. He explained that 6 parishes clubbed together to set up a Youth Council which made it easier to find members. They are self funded and representatives attend the local parish council meetings in turn. It was agreed to put a proposal to the next LA Cluster Meeting to enquire if other parish councils would be interested in setting up our own “6yc” Youth Council.
	Cllr Taylor/

Parish Clerk

	2016-0223
	Application from the Parish Partnerships Scheme for 3 new bus shelters in Brundall

After some discussion It was resolved to opt for the Queensbury shelter quote at £6740.00 which the Parish Council will fund and the other 50% will be applied for from the Scheme.
	Parish Clerk

	2016-0224
	Pelican Crossing for the School

After some discussion about what the pelican crossing could entail in terms of Highway maintenance, It was resolved that the Clerk should arrange a Meeting with Highways to enquire with them about the possibility of achieving such a crossing.
	Parish Clerk

	2016-0225
	Co-op traffic emerging into The Street (New co-op store next to the Well Chemist)

In view of the old Budgens site being opened soon, it was agreed to defer this discussion until the traffic had been monitored once both Co-op stores were fully up and running and after the “bedding in” period.
	

	2016-0226
	No Cold Calling Scheme in Dian road and East Avenue.

It was resolved to support the proposed No Cold Calling Zone.
	Parish Clerk

	2016-0227
	Additional Councillor login id’s for the Norfolk ALC website

Councillors resolved not to take up the option of their own individual user id’s.
	

	2016-0228
	Planning
GNLP (Greater Norwich Local Plan) Call for sites 

Cllr Walters, the Chief Planning adviser, spoke about the progress of this consultation. He did not wish to comment as yet on the proposed site until Broadland DC had issued their preferred options. He did not want Councillors to be compromised at a later date when they could offer an alternative opinion. Cllr Proctor spoke and calrified that BDC will look at the patterns on development, and evaluate them in terms of the need for infrastructure.
Quantum Land Nothing further to report.
Applications
20161483 – Broom Boats Land at Yarmouth Road/Postwick - Proposed Development of a retail supermarket of no more than 2500 sq. m, up to 192 dwellings, open space and vehicular access (Outline)

The Clerk reported that there was still no draft heads of terms for the S106 conditions issued. The Council, in commenting at this Meeting therefore reserved the right to add further comments once it had access to the aforementioned documentation. This had been conveyed to the planning officer at Broadland who has allowed a further extension to December 2016
It was resolved to extend the Meeting beyond 9.30pm

Smaller/Household applications:

BDC 20161722 First floor rear extension 43 The Street (Support) Carried
BDC 20161744 single storey rear extension 19 Cucumber Lane (No Objection) carried

20161911 Erection of detached garage Foxgrove 9A Links Avenue Supported.


	

	2016-0229
	Finance
Budget precept draft one

It was resolved to defer the item for the December Meeting to give the Clerk more time to receive information from Cllr Buckley and other Councillors who may wish to add in some items for approval.

Payment Schedule - November 2016 (please refer to the schedule of cheques for approval/signature)  Approved unanimously figure of £6831.31.
Tender for the cleaning and inspection contract.
The Clerk reported that an individual had expressed an interest in applying as a contractor. As the Yare Valley News contained an appeal for individuals to come forward it was agreed to wait for one week from 28 November to give an opportunity to apply.

Application from the Church for £1000 from the Youth Fund for equipment and a contribution to the Christmas Fayre for a skate rink.

It was resolved to allow £1000 for the specified items.


	Cllr Buckley/

Cllr Nurden/

Cllr Wilkins

	2016-0230
	Clerk’s Correspondence 

· Letter from Brundall Church re the Dementia Awareness programme in Brundall
· Letter from BA re 50 Riverside Estate, planning application to be appealed. (BA/2016/0003/REF
.
	

	2016-0231
	Items for the next Agenda 19 December 2016 (Main meeting date)

Tender for Cleaning.

Budget Precept second draft


	

	2016-0232
	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

19th November 2016 (Main meeting date)

7pm Brundall Church Rooms (73 The Street)
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	Brundall Parish Council

Payments for November 2016

Parish clerk costs

3,277.16

Grass cutting monthly contract

£474.02

Cemetery

£0.00

Countryside park

£27.58

Land

£49.98

S106 reserves

£1,454.66

Street Lighting

£628.69

Fees

£585.39

Training

Repairs and Renewals

£166.50

Office expense

£111.89

Cremers Meadow

                      45.44 

Commercial card

 

Total expenditure

£6,831.31

RECEIPTS FOR November 16

Donations

£1,587.00

Cemetery

£950.00

Allotments

£412.50

Total Income November 16

£2,949.50
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